PAGE  
92

Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Senior Citizens’ Centre, New Street, Honiton on Monday the Eleventh day of August 2008.

Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr A Boom
	Cllr C T Tratt *** (Town Mayor)

	Cllr Mrs S A Casson
	Cllr Miss V Ash  *** (Deputy Mayor)

	Cllr P J Fleming
	Cllr R A Farnham

	Cllr R H Gaughan
	Cllr P Halse***

	Cllr Mrs J F McNally
	Cllr Mrs V A Howard

	Cllr J B Taylor
	Cllr Mrs M D Morgan

	Cllr M J Teare
	

	Cllr V C Whitlock
	

	
	


*** = Also District Councillor

Mrs Elizabeth Tirard was presented by the Mayor with a plaque of the Honiton Crest as a mark of appreciation for her time as a Councillor. Mrs Tirard paid tribute to the Council and thanked all Councillors and Officers for their support during her time as a Councillor.


The period of prayer before the meeting commenced was led by Rev Allan Sheath.

 
267.    Apologies for absence.

Apologies for absence had been received from Cllr Holloway (P). In addition Cllr Boote of EDDC/DCC had sent his apologies (P).
268. To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 

14th July 2008.

The minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed as a true record.

269.  Reports from County and District Councillors. 

Cllr Ash reported that the Frink exhibition at the Thelma Hulbert Gallery had been a great success with 1100 visitors and raising over £2,500 in associated sales. A new exhibition is now being staged which also looks good. The Gallery has won a grant to undertake feasibility studies with open sessions on Thursday 14th August for people to put forward their views.

Cllr Halse reported that work on the LDF was progressing and that part of this process was seeking to make the East Devon towns more sustainable.

Cllr Halse also reported that the future of the Thelma Hulbert Gallery was in the balance as it would need more support from East Devon District Council. This was unlikely to be forthcoming without more support from the town.

Cllr Halse also reported that Cllr Boote has been working with Devon County Council in support of the Invest in Devon programme for funding for the Honiton Community Complex.

270.  Public question time 

None had been received.

271.  Police report.

PC Atyeo advised there had been 69 recordable crimes since the last meeting against 107 twelve months ago.  There have now been drops in crime month on month and this has been achieved by Honiton officers and response officers and PCSOs working together. The Sergeant at Honiton reported that since the beginning of the year a reduction of 200 crimes could be reported compared with the same period last year.

PC Atyeo reported that Honiton Show had gone well with police not experiencing the same problems as the previous year. The traffic management plan had worked well.
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PC Atyeo advised that a Town Councillor has recently contacted the Chief Constable re policing in Honiton. As a result, Inspector Gale has been in touch with the Councillor and invited him to go to meet with the police and possibly go out on the beat. Cllr Halse advised that he was the Councillor concerned and wished to stress that he was not unhappy with the quality of policing but he felt it necessary for people to see police officers in the streets and this is currently not possible due to Government pressures in terms of administration and bureaucracy. 

Cllr Ash advised that the paperwork being undertaken was a result of the public wanting to see the police more accountable. She felt that the PCSOs were doing a really good job by being seen frequently in the town and building relationships. She proposed a vote of thanks to all the police at Honiton. This was seconded by Cllr Morgan and WAS RESOLVED.
Cllr Boom queried a recent incident reported by a resident concerning poor behaviour in The Glen. PC Atyeo would look into this incident and update the resident.

Cllr Gaughan queried how many offenders were involved in the offences reported.  PC Atyeo confirmed that it remained the case that a small minority commit offences.

272.  Declarations of interest in items on the agenda.

Cllr Howard – A35

Cllr Morgan – A35

Cllr Casson – Development Trust

Cllr Boom – Development Trust; Senior Council

Cllr Teare – Development Trust

Cllr Whitlock – Development Trust; Senior Council

All the declarations were of a personal nature.

273.  To receive input from Honiton Development Trust concerning application for funding to Devon County Council and to request support from the Town Council

Mr Bob Buxton outlined to the Council the proposal by the Development Trust to purchase land for a new sports complex for the town. As part of this proposal, the Development Trust is putting in a grant application to Devon County Council for £50,000. Cllr Whitlock praised the work done over many years by the Development Trust and Active Honiton to identify land to benefit the various sports groups. He proposed that the Town Council support the application for funding to Devon County Council by the Development Trust. This was seconded by Cllr Boom and WAS RESOLVED.
274.  To receive input from East Devon District Council concerning Section 106 Funding

The Chairman welcomed Mrs Sulina Tallack from East Devon District Council. Mrs Tallack outlined the purposes of Section 106 funding and how it affects Honiton. Section 106 funding derives from a legal agreement attached to a development and must be used for the benefit of the community. The funding must not be out of proportion with the development and must be relevant to the development. East Devon District Council has to put forward a statement of need in each case and this is based on published documentation (in Honiton’s case the main document is the MCTi Plan). The Council can play a greater part by ensuring that Mrs Tallack is kept informed of priorities for the town and by proposing appropriate uses for the funding. 

275.  Correspondence received 

Government

1.
“Communities in Control” White Paper presented to Parliament 9th July 2008.

Devon County Council 

2.
Correspondence regarding “Communities in Control” White Paper and its relevance to boundary change

East Devon District Council 

3.
The Knowledge Issue 10 including article on Hot Pennies; details of East Devon Food & Drink award for The Holt; details of Local Democracy Week 13-17 October

4.
The Knowledge Issue 11

5.
The Knowledge Issue 12 including article on Elisabeth Frink exhibition; Devon Open Studios event 13-21 September

6.
Notice of road closure 6th December for Honiton Christmas Carnival

Meetings

7.
Agenda for Honiton Street Market Advisory Forum 29th July

8.
Agenda for Executive Board 6th August including draft master plan for Exeter Airport; input on renewable energy in small towns

9.
Agenda for Development Control Committee 29th July including report from the Enforcement Officer re advertising at The Pit Club
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10.
Agenda for Corporate Overview Committee 24th July

Others

11.
Correspondence from 2 residents re proposed allotments plus Town Council responses

12.
Notes from DAPC meeting with Boundary Committee 21st July plus copy of presentation slides

13.
Details of DAPC training for Playgrounds and Recreational Areas

14.
DAPC notes on digital switchover, particularly with regard to protecting the isolated, elderly and disabled in Devon

15.
East Devon AONB Consultation Draft Management Strategy – deadline 30th September

16.
The Playing Field Summer 2008

17.
Renewables SW – July 2008

18.
Health Director July 2008

19.
East and Mid Devon Community Safety Partnership Minutes of meeting 3rd July plus Year One Summary

20.
Community Care Guide – a Guide to Community Services and Information

The Chairman confirmed that a full copy of “Communities in Control” is available in the Clerk’s office and urged members to read it. All other correspondence was noted.

Late correspondence 6th – 11th August 2008

Government

a.
Correspondence from GOSW enclosing the Secretary of State’s Proposed Changes to the Regional Spatial Strategy for the South West

Devon County Council 

b.
Correspondence from Leader of the County Council in response to Town Council’s letter querying transfer of assets

c.
Devon County Council In Touch

East Devon District Council

d.
The Knowledge 8 August 2008 including details of Thelma Hulbert Gallery feasibility study

e.
Notification from the Returning Officer that a petition has been received requiring an election to fill the vacancy left by Cllr Tirard

f.
Notification of the Annual Parish and Town Meeting with EDDC 27th August 2008 inviting 3 delegates from the Town Council 

Other

g.
Business Life - The South West Business Magazine Issue 1

h.
Local Councils Update August 2008

i.
Correspondence from Dan Bramwell regarding Tesco proposals

j.
Devon’s Sustainable Community Strategy 2008-2018

k.
VIVA – Newsletter of East Devon CVS

The Chairman asked for a representative to attend the Annual Parish and Town Meeting as he, his deputy and Clerk were all unavailable on that evening. Cllr Whitlock asked that the Clerk make representation to the District Council concerning the timing of this event and this was agreed. (Following the meeting Cllr Whitlock offered to attend). All other correspondence above was noted.

276.  Mayor’s Announcements, for information only.

The Mayor reported he had attended 27 appointments in the past month. 

Charter Day had been particularly successful and enjoyable; at the Street Market Management Meeting, the Town Council had been thanked for the survey it had undertaken with the market stallholders; at Honiton Show, the president elect had asked for the Council to be more involved in next year’s Show.

The Mayor and Clerk had met that morning with two of the residents protesting about the proposed allotments at Honiton Bottom Road and had stressed that a number of processes need to be gone through before this could go ahead. Councillors expressed their concern at the copy of the letter they had received from one of the protestors, particularly with regard to what they considered to be unwarranted personal attacks on the Clerk. Cllrs Ash and Whitlock confirmed that the Council was always willing to hear the concerns of residents and would give them every consideration but they would encourage correspondence to be factual rather than personal. The Mayor confirmed that a statement of fact had been sent to the press for publication.

277.  To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the General Purposes committee held on 28th July 2008 and to note the date of an additional meeting on Monday 27th October 2008.

The minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed by the Chair of General Purposes as a true record. The additional meeting was noted.

Signed Chair
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278.  To approve the list of cheques issued in July 2008, at page 87, totalling £8030.20.

Cllr Gaughan proposed that the list of cheques be approved. This was seconded by Cllr Farnham and WAS RESOLVED.

279.    To discuss progress with developments for the A35.

The Clerk had circulated a report on a meeting she and the Mayor had had with the Highways Agency. It was noted that the Highways Agency had promised to update the Council on a monthly basis. 

Cllr Morgan advised the Council on the outcome of a recent poll in the local press which showed that 91% of residents felt a crossing should be installed without the need to prove a need. She also queried why the Council had been told in the past that the crossing had already gone to design. She welcomed the offer of a monthly report but queried why Highways Agency representatives were failing to attend Town Management Advisory Committee meetings so that issues could be discussed fully. She thanked everyone who has given their time and effort over the past few months and said she was looking forward to the Council receiving the outcomes of the surveys together with the promised report. Her concern continued to be that part of the town remains isolated from all amenities and warned that there is a possibility of a similar situation arising at Turks Head.

Cllr Whitlock queried whether any response had been received from Devon County Highways. The Clerk confirmed that there had not, despite her chasing them. 

Cllr Taylor commented that a pedestrian survey was of little benefit when people did not dare to cross the road in the first place.

Cllr Halse updated the Council that Neil Parrish MEP had recently visited the site at Kings Road and was issuing a press release on this subject.

Cllr Teare asked that the Clerk approach Inspector Gale for his views on speed restrictions on Kings Road following the comment from the Highways Agency that police at the local station were not senior enough to make this judgement. This was seconded by Cllr Morgan and WAS RESOLVED.
280.  To discuss, at the request of the Senior Council, the bus services from Honiton into Exeter.

Cllr Whitlock updated Members on the priority identified by the Senior Council for an improved bus service, particularly with regard to a direct route from Honiton to Exeter. The bus company had stated that a survey had shown no business case for this route, but the Senior Council understood that this survey had been carried out in the 1980s and the situation had changed a great deal since that time. The Senior Council is asking for a meeting with the Devon County Council Bus Co-ordinator and Town Councillors to discuss this situation and Cllr Whitlock proposed that the Town Council support the Senior Council in their proposal for a direct bus service to Exeter. This was seconded by Cllr Gaughan and WAS RESOLVED.
281.  To note the resignation of Cllr Tirard and re-appoint to cover her responsibilities on working groups and outside bodies
Street Cleanliness Working Group - Cllr Gaughan would join this group.

Honiton Festival Liaison – There were no offers to take on this responsibility. Any Member interested should contact the Clerk.

Roundball Wood Liaison – Cllr Coombs would take on this responsibility.

Tourist Information Centre Director – Both Cllrs Morgan and Farnham offered to take on this responsibility. Cllr Casson proposed that the Clerk write to the TIC advising that two Councillors wish to become involved and asking for a discussion with the Chairman on whether this could be accommodated. This was seconded by Cllr Howard and WAS RESOLVED.
282.  To confirm Cllr Fleming’s appointment to the General Purposes committee

Cllr Howard proposed that Cllr Fleming be appointed to the General Purposes committee. This was seconded by Cllr Morgan and WAS RESOLVED.
 283.  To receive reports from the Council’s working groups

Cllr McNally – Boundary Change

Cllr McNally reported that the working group had met twice and was working towards a deadline of submitting draft proposals to the Town Council on 8th September.

Cllr Teare – Community Complex

Cllr Teare reported that the group had considered revisions by the original architects but had considered these called for too many changes. An alternative plan had been received and the group was now going out to tender within the budget it has for this project. Once the tender process has been completed, the working group would check with the planning department at East Devon District Council and report back to the Town Council.
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Cllr Boom – The Glen Regeneration

Cllr Boom reported that the working group had met on 4th August to consider developments. On 2nd August 19 volunteers had worked at The Glen and a great deal had been achieved. It is now noticeable that the whole atmosphere at The Glen is changing. From 5th – 7th August a group of young people from the youth club had worked at The Glen, helping to build a flight of steps by the waterfall, reconstructing a wooden bridge, and clearing an area for planting. The young people would be attending the Town Council meeting in October to receive certificates as a mark of the town’s recognition of the contribution they have made to this project.

Cllr Holloway – Housing

Cllr Teare reported on behalf of Cllr Holloway that the group had met with a number of organisations and were currently working on an outline programme for the Town Council to adopt. Cllr Ash commented that the work done by the Housing Working Group would be very useful for the LDF process.

Cllr Ash – Local Development Framework

Cllr Ash reported that the group had met once and had received some very useful input from Mr Steve Power from East Devon District Council, which had opened up possibilities re energy supply for the town. The group is also consulting with people in the town on future plans.

Cllr Taylor – Street Cleanliness

Cllr Taylor reported that the group had not recently met. Following discussion, the Chairman asked that Cllr Taylor call a meeting of the group as soon as possible so that its terms of reference could be reviewed.

284. To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Gaughan – Churchyard Committee 

Cllr Gaughan reported that this group had now met but he had been unable to attend.

Cllr Whitlock – Charter Day

Cllr Whitlock reported that Charter Day had been a great success and this was now firmly established on the calendar for Honiton.

Cllr McNally – Lengthsman Liaison

Cllr McNally reported that the lengthsman’s visit had taken place at the end of July. She had contacted Highways regarding the work but not received a reply. She would give the contact details to the Clerk to follow up.

Cllr Coombs – P3 Partnership

Cllr Coombs reported that work has now restarted on the East View Cottages and he has spoken with the developer regarding the footpath. He has been assured that the necessary work will be carried out.

Cllr Boom – Library

Cllr Boom reported that the AGM had taken place on 17th July. Mrs Val Royle has been elected Chair, with Cllr Boom as Vice-Chair. He urged Members to see for themselves the wide variety of resources available at the library.

Cllr Boom – Citizens Advice Bureau

Cllr Boom confirmed that the Exmouth and Honiton groups have now combined. He had attended the first joint meeting and advised Members of the profound and valuable service provided. 429 individuals from Honiton had visited the office in the first two months of the year, the main areas of queries being Benefits; Debt; Housing; Employment; Relationships. Cllr Boom expressed his concern that Devon County Council may withdraw its grant in the coming year.

266.  The Town Mayor closed the meeting at 9.15 p.m.

Signed Chair




              

11th August 2008.

Copies of this document are available in large print on request

